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Results from Tar Creek Swimming Hole study to be revealed in community meeting

MIAMI, Okla. — Since 1979, more than a million and a half gallons of acid mine water have flowed daily through Tar Creek, carrying high levels of iron, lead, and other heavy metals. 

For decades, high levels of iron turned Tar Creek a rusty orange or red color. It’s been several years since Miami’s portion of Tar Creek flowed deep orange, raising hopes that it may no longer be dangerous to public health. 

Now for the first time, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency has determined that portions of Tar Creek being used as swimming holes and recreational areas in Miami are in fact harmful. 

The public meeting will be held in-person from 5:30 pm to 6:30 pm on Thursday, December 7 at the Miami Civic Center- 129 5th Ave NW in Miami, OK. Virtual options will also be available using Microsoft Teams. All are invited to participate in-person, virtually or by calling into the meeting.

In October 2022, the EPA tested several areas of Tar Creek being used as swimming holes. The surface water, sediment and riverbank soil were tested for lead and other heavy metals. 

Local Environmental Action Demanded (LEAD) Agency first noticed signs of recreational activities along Tar Creek in June 2021 where children were building rope swings and makeshift dams to pool water for swimming holes. Damming up any river, creek or stream is a violation of the Clean Water Act and is illegal. 

Rebecca Jim, executive director of the LEAD Agency and Tar Creekkeeper with the Waterkeeper Alliance, sounded the alarm that the children swimming could be exposed to heavy metals such as lead. She reported the illegal activity to several local, state and federal agencies.

Jim said the study is extremely significant because the results answer the decades-old question of “Is Tar Creek safe enough to fish or swim?”

This is the first time EPA has acknowledged that the public has utilized Tar Creek for recreational use and declared that these behaviors are harmful to human health and should be avoided.

“For years, people have been swimming and fishing in Tar Creek. Until now, EPA has never told them not to. Now, we finally have an answer: Tar Creek is still not safe for people,” said Jim.

EPA concluded that swimming and picnicking along Tar Creek pose health hazards due to unacceptable heavy metal exposures and recommends that these types of recreational activities be halted until the site is remediated.

The EPA’s Technical Assistance Services for Communities (TASC) program will be presenting the findings and will be available to answer any questions during the meeting. TASC provides independent assistance to help communities better understand the science, regulations and policies of environmental issues and EPA actions. LEAD Agency has been partnering with the TASC program for more than a decade. 

Groups posted signage around the swimming holes warning the trespassers that the water was hazardous and to refrain from swimming/picnicking. Despite their best efforts, the signs were either destroyed or taken down, and dams that were removed were rebuilt. 

The presentation will be presented in a hybrid format for people to attend in-person or virtually using
Microsoft Teams.

You can connect to the Microsoft Teams meeting via the internet to log in and see the presentation
virtually. You can also dial in by phone and follow along with the materials. For people attending the
meeting by phone only, the L.E.A.D. Agency will share meeting materials in advance, in pdf format. 

The materials will also be made available on the L.E.A.D. Agency website. You do not have to create an account to attend the Teams meeting. You can log in as a guest.

Please see below for the meeting link and call-in number as well as connectivity tips for different devices and general digital meeting guidelines.

*Meeting Link and Call-in Number
Join on your computer, mobile app or room device
Click here to join the meeting
Or call in (audio only)
1-833-676-8347
(Conference ID: 408 365 999#) (toll free)


About LEAD Agency: Local Environmental Action Demanded Agency, Inc. (LEAD) is an environmental justice organization in northeastern Oklahoma that seeks to raise awareness about the effects of contamination on human health and the environment. Through public education, outreach, action, involvement with appropriate government agencies, and litigation, LEAD works to organize a citizen response toward cleanup and restoration of environmental harms, while striving for pollution prevention and environmental sustainability. For more information, visit www.leadagency.org and follow on Facebook. LEAD Agency is located at 223 A. St. SE, Miami, OK 74354.
For media interviews, contact Rebecca Jim at 918-542-9399.






